
MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

STATE BOARD RETREAT

Johns Hopkins University Downtown Center

10 North Charles Street
Baltimore, Maryland

November 8, 2006
Attendees:   
Dr. Edward Root, President;  Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Mr. J. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Ms.Tonya Miles; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati ; Mr. David Tufaro; Dr. Maria Torres-Queral; Mr. Brian Frazee; and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.


Absent: Mr. Richard Goodall
Staff present:   Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Principal Counsel; Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Ms. Joanne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board; Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special Education; Ms. Ann Chafin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Support; Ms. Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Leadership Development; Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services; Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment; Ms. Katharine Oliver; Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career  Technology and Adult Learning; Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction; Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation; Ms. Debra Lichter, Director, Departmental Coordination and National Legislation; Ms. Renee Spence, Executive Director, Governmental Relations; Mr. Keith Gayler, Policy Analyst, Office of Academic Policy; and Mr. Daniel Szczepaniak, Data Specialist, Division of Special Education.
Welcome
Dr. Root provided welcoming remarks and reviewed the agenda for the day.   He then said that the Board needed to address one item of business which was required to be addressed prior to the Board’s meeting in December.  Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services then provided an update on the status of compliance by local school systems with State financial reporting requirements.   She reported that as of November 6, 2006, complete audit report filings had be submitted by 22 of the 24 school systems.   Regarding the other two systems, Prince George’s County submitted all parts of its audited financial statements except the management letter which is expected to be completed by November 10, 2006, and Allegany County has indicated that its audit report should be completed by December 31, 2006.  She also reported that all systems have filed their fiscal 2007 approved budgets as required by §5-102(e).   
Mr. Brooks moved that the Board authorize the State Superintendent, on a continuing basis,  to notify the Comptroller to withhold 10% of the November State aid payment and each subsequent installment for any system that is not in full compliance with §5-114 of the Education Article. Dr Pizzigati seconded the motion. The vote was 9-0 in favor of the motion. (Dr. Queral and Dr. Allen arrived after the vote.)

Video Presentation – Celebrate What’s Right with the World
Dr. Grasmick introduced this video by Dewitt Jones and said that its message was one of importance to all educators.   She said that the Department has used the video in its Leadership Development program with school principals and  that the video teaches what a powerful force having a vision of possibilities can be for all of us both in our private lives as well as our professional lives.   The video stressed seven key concepts:


Believe it and you’ll see it.


Recognize abundance.


Look for possibilities.


Unleash your energy to fix what’s wrong.


Ride the changes.

Take yourself to your edge.


Be your best for the world.

Overview of Special Education
Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that at its meeting in October, it had granted permission to publish amendments to the Special Education regulations.  The amendments to State regulations were required as the result of publication of federal regulations in August 2006 implementing the Individuals with Disabilities Improvement Act, P.L. 108-446 which became effective on July 1, 2005.  Dr. Grasmick then introduced Dr. Carol Ann Baglin who proceeded to brief the Board on the major changes brought about in special education as a result of P.L. 108-446.  The areas of major change discussed by Dr. Baglin were highly qualified teachers, identification of students with a specific learning disability, resolving disagreements, discipline, students with disabilities enrolled in private schools by their parents, evaluations and reevaluations, IEP team and process, individualized education programs (IEPs), parent consent, and State performance plans.
Dr. Root thanked Dr. Baglin for her presentation and indicated that due to the enormity of the information presented today, that the Board may want to allocate additional time on a future Board agenda to discuss special education law and how we can best address the education of children with special needs.   He also said that he would like to explore ways to have to local school systems identify for the State Board concerns that they have with special education that are within the State Board’s authority to address.
High School Assessment
Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that in 2004 when the State Board passed the High School Assessment graduation requirement, it agreed to review the results of the HSAs by the end of calendar year 2008 and determine whether revisions to the requirements are appropriate.  Given this fact, the Board officers and Dr. Grasmick thought that it would be helpful at this time for the Board to be provided with a status report on the history and implementation of the High School Assessments.   She then introduced Gary Heath who presented the report.
Mr. Heath reported that twenty five states are involved in exit exams and the student populations of these states comprise 71 percent of the national K-12 student population.  He also indicated that Maryland is one of seven states with end-of-course exams.  He said that Maryland chose -end-of-course exams over end-of-high school exams for a variety of reasons including:

Course credit alone gives no guarantee of student attainment or consistency across classrooms and schools.
Stops erosion of classrooms standards.
Easier to bring about change in teaching.

Easier to provide focused staff development for teachers.

Easier to track instructional improvements to the teacher, curriculum, and program.

Mr. Heath then reviewed the history of development of the High School Assessments starting with action by the Board in 1993 adopting a Department recommendation for end-of-course exams and progressing through the HSA item trials in 1999, the setting of HSA standards in 2003, and the State Board action in 2004 requiring students beginning with the class of 2009 to pass four tests to graduate.   Mr. Heath along with other staff then described State efforts that have been undertaken to ensure that students are prepared for the high school exams.  Dr. Seremet described how the Department is working with school systems and also directly with school teachers in providing professional development related to the high school assessments and the voluntary State curriculum.

Dr. Pizzigati noted that community conversations around the high school assessments have changed in the past two years from whether or not we should have the HSAs to how can work to improve certain aspects of the HSAs such as administration of the tests or the reporting of results.   Mr. Brooks stressed that we need to continue to improve communications and outreach regarding the HSAs especially to the students most in danger of not passing the tests.
The morning session ended at 12:30 p.m. with lunch.  Retreat discussion resumed at 1:15 p.m.
Election Update

Ms. Spence provided a brief report on the results of the general elections that were held the previous day.   She noted in her report that there will be a number of new members in the House of Delegates.

Board Members’ Items of Interest

Dr. Root indicated that three members of the Board had requested time on the agenda to discuss items of particular interest to them.   Dr. Root said that following the discussion of these three members’ items, other Board members could bring up items of interest.
Mr. Frazee explained that he was interested in pursuing full voting rights for the Student Member of the State Board of Education.   He indicated that his primary reason for pursuing this action was to influence how local boards of education view their student members and hopefully to  gain additional voting rights for their student members. He reported that only one local board provided its student member with full voting rights while six other boards provided partial voting rights.  On the remaining 17 local boards, student members can only provide their opinions on issues.   Mr. Frazee asked for direction from his fellow Board members as to how he should proceed.   Following some discussion, it was suggested that over the next two months, Mr. Frazee should continue to work with the Maryland Association of Student Councils in making presentations to local boards of education regarding the need for additional voting rights for their student members.  While making these presentations, Mr. Frazee was advised to attempt to gauge what impact, if any, full voting rights for the Student Member of the State Board would have on local board decisions regarding partial voting rights for student members.  Mr. Frazee was also advised that at the conclusion of this process, if he concluded from his meetings with local boards of education that action by the State Board endorsing full voting rights for its Student Member, then he should request time on the Board’s January agenda to discuss his proposal.
Dr. Torres-Queral expressed a concern regarding the State Education That is Multicultural Regulation and its currency in light of No Child Left Behind. She said that the regulation was established many years ago at the time that she was employed at MSDE and that she felt that the regulation had not evolved to support and align with our efforts to close the achievement gap.  Following some discussion, Dr. Root asked Dr. Grasmick to identify a small group of individuals and work with them to examine the ETM regulation in light of NCLB and the Board’s focus on closing the achievement gap and to prepare recommendations to present to the Board on what changes needed to be made to the regulations.  Dr. Grasmick agreed to do this and said that she would come back to the Board with not only proposed regulatory changes but also a recommended structure for implementing the proposed changes.
Mr. Disney expressed his concern to his fellow Board members over Senate Bill 795 passed by the General Assembly in1997 Session creating the City/State partnership.  He said that, specifically, he thought the process identified in that legislation for the selection and appointment to the City Board of School Commissioners was unwieldy.  He reviewed the history of school governance in Maryland and of the creation of local boards of education.   He said that he felt that this Board was obligated to share with the General Assembly issues that have been encountered by the State Board as it has fulfilled its statutory role in the present selection and appointment process for the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners.  Following discussion, the Board asked Dr. Grasmick to develop a position statement for the State Board on these issues to be shared with the Governor and the General Assembly.
Dr. Root then asked if there were other items of interest to be shared.   
Mr. Brooks expressed concern over last month’s Board presentation on the Maryland Virtual Learning Opportunities Program (MVLO).   He said that in light of our efforts to provide courses through MVLO to support the HSAs, the program must have adequate State funding to make it accessible to all students and teachers. 

Mr. Tufaro said that he would like to see the State board spell out model “wellness” guidelines that address such topics such as physical education, recess, and nutrition.  The other members of the Board expressed support for pursuing this.   Mary Clapsaddle suggested that the Board be briefed at a future meeting by staff of School and Community Nutrition Branch on what guidelines currently exist.
Closing Comments
Dr. Root thanked all the members of the Board for attending the retreat and extended a special thanks to Dr. Grasmick and staff for their participation in the retreat and for their presentations and the preparation of materials that were distributed.  

 The meeting adjourned at 2:55 p.m.









Respectively Submitted,









Nancy S. Grasmick,









Secretary Treasurer
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